Vision Australia Limited
ACN 108 391 831
Minutes of the Seventeenth Annual General Meeting 
of Vision Australia Limited 
454 Glenferrie Road, Kooyong, VIC
Wednesday 27 October 2021 at 3.30pm
1. Opening of Meeting
Justine Heath, Company Secretary, opened the meeting at 3.31 pm.
Ms Heath explained the formalities of the technology for the meeting and explained that the event was being conducted in a way that allowed people to join from their own homes, via Zoom, and that it was being broadcast on Vision Australia Radio.

Ms Heath provided an Acknowledgment of Country and explained that, due to COVID-19, the meeting was being conducted with the assistance of technology, an endorsed process. Ms Heath set out the formalities of the meeting and read out the attendees and apologies (see attached attendance register).  Ms Heath then advised that a voting platform was being used for the meeting and that voting was now available. 
2. Chair’s Address
The Chair of the Board, Mr Moffat, thanked Ms Heath and then acknowledged the Traditional Owners of the land. 
Mr Moffat noted his pleasure in welcoming everyone to the AGM for 2021, and that Ms Heath had confirmed that the requisite quorum was present.

Mr Moffat tabled the notice of meeting, noted that the requisite notice had been distributed as required and that it should be taken as read.

Mr Moffat then welcomed and acknowledged his Board colleagues virtually present at the meeting.
The Chair addressed those present at the AGM noting:

· The impact that COVID has had on the organisation. Vision Australia stayed on mission to ensure that we supported those who are blind and of low vision.

· Jobkeeper has been an important part of this, providing support of approximately $10m.  Conversely, the pandemic impacted fundraising and investment performance.  The results returned are thanks to that support and extraordinary flexibility from everyone involved. 
· Mr Moffat addressed the issue of collaboration as being something that happens internally, with a great culture exhibited, but also on a much broader level.  Mr Moffat spoke to collaboration between the Board, the Board and Management, management and the staff, and the CRG and external parties.  
· That Vision Australia has increased services to Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander clients in Alice Springs.  Whilst Vision Australia has been providing services to Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people for many years, over recent times, due to introductions to key practitioners in indigenous eye care, it has been possible for Vision Australia to collaborate with people who already had access and could quickly and efficiently make a real difference to these communities.  
· Ms Melissa Fanshawe and Mr Stephen Belbin, who have both been members of the CRG, have worked to create nationally accredited certificates 1, 2, 3 and 4 in access technology. 

· In summary of this point, Mr Moffat noted that when we work collaboratively and effectively together, great outcomes can be achieved. 

· Covid has never been absent this year, but you can see from those examples and more where we have continued to push the boundaries of what is possible.

· None of that would have been possible without extraordinary flexibility throughout the year.  
Mr Moffat thanked his fellow Board members and CRG.  Associate Professor Rait was further acknowledged for his participation in a number of workforce sessions.  
Mr Moffat noted that he was delighted to have Ms Waldron present at the meeting.  Ms Waldron has been thoughtful, strategic and a support to the entire Board and management.  It was noted that it would not come as a huge surprise that she will be the recipient of a Vision Australia award.

Mr Moffat welcomed Professor Linda Agnew to Vision Australia and indicated that it was wonderful to have someone with her expertise and lived experience joining the Board.  Mr Moffat noted that he looked forward to working with her over the coming years.

3. Chief Executive Officer’s Address
Mr Hooton was introduced.
Mr Hooton noted that Vision Australia’s pandemic response started several weeks before others in 2020.  He provided a summary of statistics and evidence to clarify the organisation’s effectiveness throughout the pandemic. Mr Hooton noted that Vision Australia consistently delivered 90% of normal service hours through the work of staff, use of telehealth and the cautious face to face service provision.  

Mr Hooton noted that over this time, the organisation continued to train and match Seeing Eye Dogs to the point that Vision Australia has reached the unusual position of a backlog, which will allow more people to benefit from the dogs in the coming months.

There has been a high level of engagement with the workforce.  Associate Professor Julian Rait was referenced and noted to be much loved by the team.  Mr Hooton noted the workforce responded brilliantly and have done everything that he would have wished from them, including, getting vaccinated. 
Mr Hooton noted that at every step of the way, Vision Australia has been following government direction and making sure we do the right thing and comply with all rules. It is hoped that the next six months of Covid would be much better than the last 18 months. 

Mr Hooton highlighted the pilot services at Alice Springs, commenting that the most effective way for the organisation to deliver services was by forming community links.  Vision Australia is partnering to appoint an Aboriginal health worker through Aboriginal controlled entities later in the year. 

On the employment front, Mr Hooton noted that about half of those who are blind or have low vision who want a job could not get one. He noted that the training program being developed is going to be on four levels and will be ASQA certified.  The certificate will recognise that it takes teenagers longer to do their schoolwork and that they need to use programs such as Jaws and screen readers to do so.  The certificate will recognise this particular effort and those skills.

Mr Hooton noted that Vision Australia has more than 100 employees who are blind or have low vision.  They have a different way of using tools like Outlook and Word, but this is just as efficient if not more so.  It is foreseeable that at some point, these individuals would be able to show a certificate from Vision Australia in Accessible Technology and be in a position to say “would you like for me to show you how I can do this job”. 
Mr Hooton acknowledged Vision Australia’s clients. There are around 35,000 clients each year, however this last year has been quite disrupted. Clients nevertheless, have been active around telehealth over the last year. 
On the donor front, Mr Hooton noted that Vision Australia is a very big fundraiser in an Australia context.  Many donors have stood by Vision Australia over the years and for this he is very grateful.
Vision Australia has over 2500 volunteers. This year, volunteers have recorded 750,000 hours (which is normally much higher) and this is attributed to many volunteers not being able to do the roles they could normally do. Mr Hooton thanked them for their perseverance and for sticking with Vision Australia. 

Mr Hooton indicated that he was so pleased to have a team so devoted, so agile and great under pressure.  In addition to the Leadership Team there is a further team of 800 plus people supporting and allowing people to live the life they choose. 
Mr Hooton indicated that the meeting would hear from Mr Farronato on his involvement with the CRG.  In what has been a tough year, the CRG were noted to have been involved in every part of the organisation.  Mr Hooton thanked Mr Farronato and the team for their part in the organisation.

In closing, Mr Hooton acknowledged the Board and Mr Moffat, and noted that they were a great Board who are so engaged. Mr Hooton thanked the Board for their time and the opportunity to work for Vision Australia. In addition, Mr Hooton thanked Mr Moffat for his support over the last year and noted that on occasion they have been on the other end of the phone up to six times a day which has been fantastic. 
Questions

Mr Hooton opened the meeting up for questions and invited them via the chat of the meeting. No questions were forthcoming and none had been provided in writing.

Mr Moffat confirmed that the meeting received the annual report and the annual financial statement.

Voting

Ms Heath declared the live poll closed at 4:05pm.

Ms Heath reminded members of clause 6.9(b) of the constitution which indicated that the nominated directors were considered elected if the number of candidates is the number of positions to be filled.

Ms Heath noted that there was one further resolution which required consideration, which is in relation to the membership period.  Ms Heath noted that the provisional results suggest that the resolution has passed.  Vision Australia will seek to verify these results with Computershare and a final outcome will be available on the website by 1 November 2021.

Mr Moffat invited Professor Agnew to speak.

Professor Agnew noted that she was delighted to do so and informed the meeting that she comes with both lived experience and an executive background.  Professor Agnew noted that she is a client and a mum of three.
Mr Moffat thanked Professor Agnew and then then invited Mr Dino Farronato to speak.

Guest speaker

Mr Farronato spoke to his experience with the CRG and noted:

· He was appointed in 2017 as the first representative of linguistically and culturally diverse client group
· His personal experience in finding out he had vision problems at a young age. 
· His work and career of over 20 years working as a solicitor. 
Mr Farronato noted that members range in age from 20s to 90s and are from rural and metro Australia and bring incredibly diverse life experience to the table.  Mr Farronato noted that he has enjoyed working with them all and the experience has been insightful, enjoyable challenging and fun.
Mr Farronato noted that the CRG has undertaken some changes away from direct involvement with project partners to more specific projects.  Mr Farronato thanked Mr Hooton and Mr Craig for this change to get people more involved in projects, and provided some examples, including boosting social inclusion, delivering services to key demographic – Older Australians, and project employability including the fantastic work of Ms Melissa Fanshawe and Mr Stephen Belbin.  Mr Farronato noted that this project started from a CRG meeting with the Board and has now progressed to a point where it will make a real difference to people who are blind or have low vision.  Mr Farronato noted that this was a fantastic testament to the success of the CRG. 

Mr Farronato thanked the departing members of the CRG, Ms Katrina Taylor and Ms Melissa Fanshawe, and noted that this leaves open some places on the CRG in relation to rural and regional representation and family.  Mr Farronato suggested people contact Ms Amy McGloin to find out about the opportunities to join and explained that the CRG really want to be the voice of clients. The details are on the website and he encouraged people to contact them directly.

Mr Farronato thanked Mr Moffat and Mr O’Brien for their support, Mr Hooton, Mr Craig and Ms McGloin for their time and energy and the staff of Vision Australia who have worked with them, answered impertinent questions and made the CRG feel part of the team.

Mr Moffat thanked Mr Farronato for his words.

Awards and recipients

Mr Moffat introduced the career start program and the bursary scheme inviting Mr Hooton to speak.
Mr Hooton noted that the bursaries have been in existence for over 25 years and that Vision Australia has awarded 21 bursaries in the past year of about $10,000 each and they provide a real boost.  Mr Hooton noted that this week they were holding the meeting to determine the next round of bursary recipients.

Mr Hooton commented that over the last 25 years, since 1996, Vision Australia had awarded approximately 420 bursaries, and are doing fantastic work in these roles.

Mr Hooton noted that Vision Australia has supported older Australians as well where they have been transitioning to blindness mid-career.  This support is made possible mostly through the generosity of Vision Australia’s donors.  Mr Hooton noted that it has been discovered that one donor has contributed funds to fund 40% of the students.  This individual does not want to be named but has been a supporter for this program since it began. Mr Hooton suggested that this provided an indication of how supportive and engaged the people who support Vision Australia are.

Mr Hooton then spoke about the career start program. This program has been in operation for 7 years.  It is a 12-month program and supports those who have graduated from a university program of any age.  The program provides 9 months of paid employment with Vision Australia and a three-month paid placement in an external organisation.  Almost always, the other organisation picks up that person and employs them longer term. 

The program assists in developing network and connections.

Mr Hooton then read out the names and reasons for the awarding of the Vision Australia Award recipients. 

The award recipients were noted to be:

Maryanne Diamond

Dorothy Hamilton

David Hobson.
Dominico Romeo
Caroline Waldron
Petbarn Foundation
Mr Hooton congratulated all of the award winners, graduate program participants and bursary recipients. 

Mr Moffat thanked Ms Heath and Mr Hooton for their efforts and leadership. 
The proceedings concluded at 4.32 pm.

Date: 
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